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In August 1995, the Nuclear Regulator~' Commission (NRC) staff initiated a 
Strategic Assessment and Rebaselining Project. This project was intended to 
take a new look at the NRC by conducting a reassessment of NRC activities in 
order to redefine the basic nature of the work of the agency and the means by 
which the work is accomplished, and to apply to these redefined activities a 
rigorous screening process to produce (or rebaseline) a new set of 
assumptions, goals, and strategies for the NRC. The results of this project 
are intended to provide an agency-wide Strategic Plan which can be developed 
and implemented to allow the NRC to meet the current and future challenges . 

A key aspect of this project was the identification and classification of 
issues that affect the basic nature of NRC activities and the means by which 
this work is accomplished. These issues fall into three categories. The 
first category includes broad issues defined as Direction-Setting Issues 
(DSls}. DSis are issues that affect NRC management philosophy and principles. 
The second category includes subsumed issues. Subsumed issues are those that 
should be considered along with the DSis. The third category includes related 
issues. These are issues that should be considered after the Commission makes 
a decision on the option(s) for a OSI. Also, as part of the project, other 
issues of an operational nature were identified. These are not strategic 
issues and are appropriately resolved by the staff, and are not discussed in 
the issue papers. 

Following the reassessment of NRC activities, issue papers were prepared to 
provide a discussion of OSis and subsumed issues, and to obtain a review of 
these broad, high-level issues. These papers are intended to provide a brief 
di~cussion of the options as well as summaries of the consequences of the 
options related to the DSls. Final decisions related to the OSis will 
influence the related issues which are listed, but not discussed, in each 
issue paper. As part of the Strategic Assessment and Rebaselining Project, 
the issue papers are being provided to interested parties and to the public. 
Following distribution of the issue papers, a series of meetings are planned 
to provide a forum to discuss and receive comment on the issue papers. After 
receiving public conrnent on the issue papers, the Commission will make final 
decisions concerning the DSls and options. These decisions will then be used 
to develop a Strategic Plan for the NRC. In summary, the Strategic Assessment 
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and Rebaselining Project will analyze where the NRC is today, including 
internal and external factors, and outline a path to provide direction to move 
forward in a changing environment. 

I. SUMMARY 

A. Direction-Setting Issue 

In performing its regulatory responsibilities, what consideration should 
NRC give to industry activities? 

To optimize the balance between reliance on industry measures and on Nuclear 
Regulatory Conunission (NRC) independent regulatory action to ensure safety and 
maintain the public trust, an overall agency position should be considered 
regarding the credit that should be given to industry activities that 
contribute to the achievement of necessary safety objectives. The existing 
interaction evolved absent an overall explicit policy statement. The staff 
performed an integrated review of the experience with the evolving interaction 
to provide a basis for establishing options for an overall policy that can be 
implemented in a more efficient, effective, and consistent across lines of 
business. This paper provides a range of options for NRC consideration of 
crediting industry activities. Options may be used individually or in 
combination 

B. Options 

Option 1: Continue Current Program 

NRC would take no actions to either substantively increase the role of 
industry or expand the scope or pace of current NRC and industry initiatives 
to further rely on industry activities. Activities for which additional 
credit was involved or sought would be evaluated on a case-by-case basis if 
and when they were identified by industry or the staff. However, to improve 
the efficiency of NRC review of industry proposals involving increased 
reliance, staff guidance would be issued to describe the process and the 
general decision criteria NRC would use for evaluating proposals. 

Option 2: Expand Role of Industry 

NRC would actively seek to expand the role of industry and increase reliance 
on industry activities as an alternative to NRC's traditional full-scope 
regulatory oversight activities. Industry activities would be credited if the 
requirements of a well-defined framework, process, standards, and criteria for 
obtaining credit were met. The framework would include a rigorous, resource
efficient process by which NRC would maintain effective oversight of industry 
performance, including industry implementation of credited activities. A 
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Connission policy statement would be issued to inform industry of NRC's intent 
to recognize and appropriately credit activities by licensees and industry 
groups if they are verified as an acceptable alternative to NRC's traditional 
full-scope regulatory oversight activities in ensuring public health and 
safety. 

Option 3: Increase Accreditation and Certification of Licensee Activities 

NRC would promote and support expanded application of accreditation by 
industry group and certification by professional societies as a means of 
enhancing performance and increasing NRC confidence in, and reliance on, 
licensee operational and oversight activities. Accreditation and 
certification standards and criteria would be developed by industry and 
professional societies with NRC participation and would be endorsed by NRC as 
meeting NRC regulatory requirements. A qualified industry group, 
accreditation board, or professional society would review and approve 
applications from licensees for accreditation or certification, with NRC 
oversight, pursuant to the endorsed standards and criteria. A well-structured 
framework and well-defined process for obtaining certification or 
accreditation would be developed and issued to facilitate effective 
implementation of this option. 

Option 4: Increase Interaction With Industry and Professional Groups 

NRC would increase its focus and emphasis on working with both industry groups 
and professional societies and technical institutes to develop and endorse new 
codes, standards, and guides needed to support efficient, effective, and 
consistent performance of industry activities important to safety. The 
improved effectiveness and consistency in licensee performance that would be 
expected from the use of such codes, standards, and guides would allow NRC to 
further credit licensee activities. 

Option 5: Use a 0 Designated Industry Representative" 

NRC would use the designated industry representative approach for selected 
onsite regulatory oversight activities. NRC would designate and authorize an 
industry representative to augment NRC staff safety oversight functions. 
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II. DESCRIPTION OF ISSUES1 

A. Background/Bases 

1. Legislative Background 

The Atomic Energy Act of 1954, as amended, and the Energy Reorganization Act 
of 1974, as amended, provide the foundation for NRC's role and responsibility 
for independent oversight activities. Under the Atomic Energy Act regime 
licensees have the primary responsibility for safety. 

2. NRC Reliance on Licensee Oversight of Their Own Activities 

Reactor and material licensees are required to operate their facilities and 
use licensed materials within the terms and conditions of their operating 
licenses. Additionally, inherent in NRC regulations and the terms and 
conditions of their licenses, is the requirement that reactor and materials 
licensees oversee their licensed activities and conduct their own evaluations 
of events and conditions to ensure that adequate margins of safety are 
maintained. Once a license is granted, NRC places varying degrees of reliance 
on the oversight and evaluation activities conducted by licensees in ensuring 
public health and safety. This is also a practical reflection of NRC's 
limited resources that are available to participate in or oversee all of the 
daily safety oversight, evaluation, and decision processes of an NRC licensee. 
Accordingly, NRC uses an audit approach to regulatory oversight. 

Licensee self-oversight activities on which NRC relies include implementation 
of quality assurance (QA) programs; facility changes and their reviews; safety 
evaluations, including power reactor operability determinations; power reactor 
independent oversight review committees and materials licensee radiation 
safety officers and co11111ittees; self-assessments; and event analyses and 
investigations. The degree to which NRC relies on licensee oversight 
activities as a basis for reducing NRC oversight activities varies with the 
specific activity and ranges from significant reliance for such areas as power 
reactor QA programs to very limited reliance for licensee facility changes and 
reviews requiring a license amendment. The effectiveness with which licensees 
conduct these activities has also varied and gives a measure of the extent of 
further reliance on industry activities. For example, NRC inspections and 
reviews show that major changes at power reactor facilities, such as BWR 
piping replacements and PWR steam generator replacements, made in accordance 
with Section 50.59 of Title 10 of the Code of Regulations have generally been 

1 This section contains a summary description of the background and 
bases for the issues. A detailed description is given in the appendix. 
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implemented effectively. However, 50.59 changes involving procedures and 
changes where design-basis analysis and documentation are lacking are not 
always implemented as consistently. In the materials area, NRC places high 
reliance on the radiation safety officer in ensuring that licensed activities 
are conducted in accordance with regulatory requirements. However, 
inspections and events indicate that their effectiveness varies with the class 
of licensees and from licensee to licensee within a class. 

The NRC inspection program also provides for crediting licensee good 
performance and self-assessment capability in a given technical area by 
allowing the licensee to conduct a self-assessment as an alternative to NRC 
conducting a full-scope inspection in the area. For power reactors, licensee 
self-assessments of service water systems have been thorough in most cases 
when compared with the scope and depth of an NRC full-scope inspection. These 
self-assessments have been completed and credited by NRC and have required 
from 25 to 50 percent less inspection effort than would have been required for 
a full-scope NRC inspection. 

3. Role of Industry Groups 

Licensees have established a significant number of industry groups. These 
groups advocate the common interests of their membership and conduct technical 
activities to support their members' achievement of safety, reliability and 
efficiency in the use of nuclear energy technologies. Industry groups provide 
important points of contact and constructive focal points for NRC's 
interactions with various power reactor, nonpower reactor, and materials 
licensee groups on a broad range of industry activities and regulatory issues. 
Activities with which industry groups have been involved include the 
following: NRC's rulemaking process· development of technical standards and 
industry guidelines; development and accreditation of licensee training 
programs; events analysis, information exchange, and database management; 
coordination of industry response to generic regulatory actions; performance 
assessment and assistance; safety, reliability, and efficiency research and 
development; and national, State, and local legislation of common interest to 
these groups. The Institute of Nuclear Power Operations (INPO), the Nuclear 
Energy Institute (NEI), and the various nuclear steam supply system (NSSS) 
vendor owners groups are primary examples of industry groups for nuclear 
utilities. INPO is predominantly a technical organization that occasionally 
advocates positions to the NRC, NEI is predominantly an advocacy group that 
performs selected technical activities. The NSSS vendor owners groups are 
predominantly technical organizations. Nonpower reactor licensees have 
established a technical and advocacy organization called the National 
Organization of Test, Research, and Training Reactors. The role of industry 
groups in the regulation of nuclear materials is relatively fragmented in 
comparison to that of the power reactor industry. No broad industrywide 
advocacy or technical assistance groups work to represent the interests of all 
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materials licensees. Materials licensees in the same class often view one 
another as competitors in the markets they serve and therefore do not normally 
seek to share technical information that an industry group might facilitate. 
Fuel cycle facilities are an example of a licensee class that does not have an 
industry group because of the competitive economic environment. Fuel cycle 
facilities protect and withhold information from one another as proprietary in 
order to maintain their conunercial advantage. Nevertheless, selected groups 
do interact with NRC on regulatory matters of interest that can affect 
materials licensees, although they may or may not be representative of the 
interests of affected licensees. For example, the Steel Manufacturers 
Association (SMA) has reported various incidents involving unintended smelting 
of devices containing byproduct material and contamination of facilities owned 
or operated by SMA members. The American Society for Non-Destructive Testing, 
in cooperation with NRC, developed a program for certifying radiographers that 
may be incorporated into 10 CFR Part 34 . 

4. Role of Professional Societies 

NRC's rules, standards, and guides provide the basis for much of the agency's 
licensing and operational safety oversight activities. In addition to 
industry group participation, NRC relies on the participation from the 
technical, scientific, and engineering societies and institutes, with 
recognized expertise, in meeting its regulatory responsibility to adopt or 
establish regulatory standards it deems necessary or desirable. In addition, 
the certification activities of professional societies have been credited by 
NRC as providing an effective means of ensuring the qualification of personnel 
in selected industry technical positions and of nuclear-grade equipment. 

5. Recent NRC/lndustry Efforts That Resulted in Further Reliance on 
Licensee Activities 

In the last several years, the staff has worked with industry on a number of 
activities to increase the efficiency and effectiveness of the operating 
reactor licensing function. Additionally, changes have been implemented in 
the inspection program to incorporate a performance-based and risk-informed 
approach in apportioning limited NRC inspection resources and acknowledging 
good safety performance. In many cases these activities have resulted in the 
staff increasing its reliance on licensee oversight of its own activities as 
an acceptable basis for reducing NRC full-scope technical review, inspection, 
or examination activities. 

6. The Federal Aviation Administration Approach 

The FAA approach to certifying aircraft depends not only on a review of high 
quality by FAA but also on the assistance rendered by employees of the 
aircraft manufacturers--the designated engineering representatives, who review 
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the design and design process to make sure, on behalf of the agency, that all 
aspects of the regulations are met. 

B. External Factors 

1. Congress and the General Accounting Office 

Over the last decade, bills have been introduced in Congress without success, 
to create a nuclear safety board (NSB). The NSB, if established, would 
conduct independent investigations of serious incidents at facilities licensed 
by NRC. Bills to establish an NSB are based on a perception that a serious 
conflict of interest arises when an organization, such as NRC, is called on to 
investigate its own shortcomings as a contributor to safety-significant 
events. This perception has continued to exist despite the fact that NRC 
investigation reports have been thorough and often have contained findings 
critical of NRC regulatory oversight activities. An additional "inherent 
conflict-of-interest," concern, but applied to licensees, would likely emerge 
as a significant congressional issue should a potentially safety-significant 
incident or situation occur at a licensed facility, if a significant 
underlying cause was determined to be ineffective licensee performance in a 
credited activity. 

In 1991 the General Accounting Office (GAO) issued a report entitled 11 NRC's 
Relationship With the Institute of Nuclear Power Operations" (GAO/RCED-91-
122}. The GAO review was prompted by concerns from then Congressmen Kostmayer 
and Markey that 11 NRC may interact with INPO in a manner that is inappropriate 
for an independent agency charged with protecting the public interest-
particularly if NRC considers INPO's actions as a substitute for its own 
proper regulatory mission." GAO found no evidence that NRC was relying on 
INPO evaluations instead of conducting inspections as the basis for regulatory 
actions. However, GAO observed that at times NRC relied on INPO operational 
feedback documents as an alternative to issuing an information notice (IN). 
GAO noted that in these cases, although the nuclear industry was notified 
about the potential safety issues, the public might not be aware of the issues 
because INPO operational experience documents are not publicly available. 
Thus, GAO noted that NRC's reliance on INPO has the effect of reducing the 
amount of nuclear power plant safety information that is available to the 
public. In its report, GAO reconnnended that NRC issue INs without regard to 
whether they contain information that is the same or similar to that in INPO's 
feedback documents to ensure that the public has full access to all 
information about potential safety problems. As a matter of current policy, 
NRC does not rely on an INPO notification if the determination is made that it 
is necessary for regulatory purposes to notify licensees of a safety matter. 
However, similar issues may arise in crediting industry self-assessment 
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reports that are not made publicly available or if NRC audit inspection 
reports do not document safety problems identified by licensee self
assessments. 

Continuing improvements in all NRC regulated areas will be needed. The 
Government Performance and Results Act will require NRC to continue to develop 
its assessment capabilities to effectively measure the outcome of programs in 
fulfilling the agency's mission. Increasing NRC reliance on self-assessment 
data and safety performance information developed by industry might increase 
the uncertainty associated with the gradients and overall trends in 
performance for a class of licensees. 

2. The Nuclear Industry 

The broad measures of overall industry performance for power reactors as 
maintained by NRC and industry organizations, such as INPO, indicate that the 
performance of the power reactor industry has significantly improved. The 
number of generic communications, orders, CALs, escalated enforcement cases, 
and identified problem plants have all decreased. The performance trends for 
nonpower reactor and materials licensees are less clear, however, because of 
the absence of reliable performance measures. 

Power reactor licensees have begun to complain that the number of inspections 
is much higher than is required for them to meet the level of performance they 
are currently maintaining. Notwithstanding NRC policy guidance on giving 
credit for self assessments, licensees frequently raise questions about the 
reasons for conducting inspections when they are conducting self-assessments 
and are correcting the problems they have identified. Additionally, the most 
recent enforcement policy expands the credit to licenses that promptly 
identify and correct violations. As a result, licensees are requesting and 
increasing the number of their self-assessments. 

3. Economic Considerations 

The increasingly competitive economic environment in the electric utility 
industry has put significant pressure on nuclear utilities to lower budgets 
for facility operations, maintenance, and capital improvements. Nuclear 
utilities are merging and reducing technical and managerial staffing levels to 
reduce per unit operating costs. Experienced technical personnel in the 
industry have been lost because of reductions in force. There is some concern 
that, if not managed effectively, reductions could degrade the quality and 
performance of licensee line organization activities important to safety as 
well as licensee independent verification and oversight activities. 
Additionally, for most licensees the technical staff members involved in 
initial licensing have begun to retire and been replaced by staff members less 
experienced and less knowledgeable of the design basis. 
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Reduct;ons ;n spending and staffing have also reduced the availability of 
industry personnel to participate in activities, such as the development of 
codes and standards, that have a safety benefit but are not perceived as being 
economically beneficial to industry. Relative cost considerations might also 
influence licensee decisions on continued use of self-assessments as an 
alternative to full-scope NRC inspections. 

4. Public Perceptions 

To date the general public has not voiced significant concerns about the steps 
the staff have taken thus far to approve additional reliance on licensee 
act;vities as an alternative to NRC independent action. 

C. Internal Factors 

1. Legal Constraints 

In exercising its regulatory responsibilities, the Commission has broad 
discretion in determining what licensing terms and regulatory standards it 
finds necessary or desirable and in obtaining information and views from a 
variety of sources and by a variety of methods. However, legal constraints 
can play a role in several contexts. As a general matter, NRC cannot fail to 
perform, and may not delegate to private parties, an activity that Congress 
has specifically ordered by legislation the Commission to perform. For 
example, the Commission could not permit private parties to determine whether 
the Conmission grants a license that only NRC may grant, or the Commission 
could not rely entirely on standards developed by industry but must establish 
its own regulatory standards. Yet, the Conunission may generally consider the 
adequacy of industry programs and industry views in determining whether to 
establ;sh particular regulatory stanaards. 

Partic;pation by industry in the development of rules, standards, and 
supporting analyses can be limited by constraints in the Federal Advisory 
Conmittee Act (FACA). FACA provides formal requirements relating to approval 
and use of groups, including private groups or a mix of Federal employees and 
pr;vate individuals, that the agency utilizes in the interest of obtaining 
consensual advice or recommendations. Other legal issues arise regarding 
public identification of communications with private parties that form a basis 
for final rulemaking decisions, and the Commission also has rules regarding 
staff assistance to private parties in the development of petitions for 
rulemak;ng. The agency also proscribes ex parte communications between 
private parties and the Commission's adjudicatory employees about the merits 
of a formal adjudicatory proceeding. In certain circumstances, NRC may 
contract with private parties, including members of the nuclear industry, to 
provide necessary work products for the agency. However, such contracting 
would be subject to laws and regulations pertaining to contracting, including 
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constraints against performance of inherently governmental functions by the 
private sector and the agency's organizational conflict-of-interest rules and 
the NRC acquisition regulation. 

2. Evolving Regulatory Framework 

With the growing use of probabilistic risk assessments (PRAs) in developing 
risk-informed, performance-based regulations to address regulatory 
requirements and issues, it is expected that there will be an increased need 
to develop additional national consensus-based standards on how these new 
approaches can be used to modify or complement the national standards 
developed to date. This increased reliance will require industry's and NRC's 
continuing involvement in the modification and development of codes and 
standards. Any codes, standards, and related guidance developed by industry 
that can be referenced, used, or codified in the regulatory process would have 
to be available for public scrutiny. 

D. Resources 

The decline in agency resources and staffing levels would pose a near-term 
challenge to the staff to fully develop and implement the elements of a new 
reliable framework of regulatory oversight of licensed activities involving 
additional reliance on industry activities and expanded use of risk-informed 
and performance-based principles. The greater use of PRAs in developing a 
risk-informed, performance-based regulatory framework for meeting regulatory 
requirements may allow for cost savings to the licensee. It also is expected 
that industry groups will make proposals on the basis of risk-informed, 
performance-based regulations that will require staff review. The use of 
these approaches will likely require a more .detailed review by the staff to 
ensure that safety margins are adequately maintained. 

When requiring action of licensees or requesting information, the staff 
currently determines whether NRC review and approval are required before 
licensee implementation, whether the information will be audited and selected 
licensees responses or actions will be reviewed, or whether all responses will 
be reviewed. The expected reductions in budget will likely further limit the 
review that the staff can perform. 

In the longer term, implementation of any new framework involving increased 
reliance on licensee activities will reduce the overall level of NRC reviews 
and independent action and thereby reduce NRC resource requirements for . 
oversight activities. The reduction of staff and managers in the regions and 
the program offices has resulted in less effort expended in the assessment of 
NRC program performance. 
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III. DISCUSSIONS 

A. Discussion of Direction-Setting Issue 

In performing its regulatory responsibilities, what consideration should 
NRC give to industry activities? 

B. Discussion of Subsumed Issue 

How much credit should licensees receive for self-assessment activities? 

Extensive NRC experience has been accumulated in the past several years on 
power reactor licensee self-assessments that have been conducted as an 
alternative to NRC area-of-emphasis and diagnostic evaluation team 
inspections. From this experience, attributes have been developed for 
effective self-assessments that can be successfully credited by NRC and have 
public credibility. These attributes involve the following: 

• NRC's inspection method and process in the area are mature and proven. 

• NRC's inspection method and process are understood by the licensee. 

• The licensee is technically competent, and its performance in the area 
is good. 

• The licensee has the capability to effectively manage the self
assessment. 

• Self-assessment plans are documented and made publicly available. 

• Planned self-assessment scope, depth, and process are equivalent to 
NRC's. 

• Self-assessment participants are independent, objective, and qualified. 

• Self-assessment in-process activities are observed by NRC. 

• The self-assessment report is formally documented and publicly 
available. 

• Significant findings are properly characterized . 

• An NRC audit inspection is implemented for areas assessed and not 
assessed to evaluate and validate accuracy and completeness. 
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• The NRC inspection report contains the combined NRC/licensee assessment 
findings and documents the effectiveness of licensee self-assessment. 

• Corrective actions are sufficiently broad and effective. 

• The self-assessment schedule meets NRC's needs. 

Licensee self-assessments that have effectively conformed with these 
principles and practices have received significant NRC credit by way of a 
reduced-scope NRC inspection in the technical area. Creditable self
assessments may be conducted by licensee personnel or third parties, such as 
industry groups, but are most effective when the participants have strong 
credibility with licensee management in the areas evaluated. The NRC 
framework for approving a self-assessment also must allow for expanding the 
audit inspection up to and including a full-scope inspection if the licensee's 
self-assessment efforts are found to be inadequate. Additionally, if 
individual core inspections (procedures) can be bundled into an integrated 
(e.g., functional area) inspection and developed into a mature and proven NRC 
full-scope team inspection process, licensee self-assessments might also be 
considered for credit on the basis of the success attributes identified for 
area~of-emphasis team inspections. Inspections of discrete activities by NRC 
are not generally amenable to the self-assessment model because small samples 
of many activities are involved, making it impracticable. 

The requirements of technical competency and independence preclude significant 
credit for self-assessment for smaller (e.g., materials) licensees and small 
vendors unless a technically qualified industry group is available to conduct 
the self-assessment. 

IV. OPTIONS 

Option 1: Continue Current Program 

NRC would take no actions to either substantively increase the role of 
industry or expand the scope or pace of current NRC and industry initiatives 
to further rely on industry activities. New activities for which additional 
credit was involved or sought would be evaluated on a case-by-case basis if 
and when they were identified by industry or the staff. However, to improve 
the efficiency of NRC review of industry proposals involving increased 
reliance, staff guidance would be issued to describe the process and the 
general decision criteria NRC would use for evaluating proposals. 

Current NRC and industry initiatives either already implemented or being 
considered include, for example, provisions to rely on licensees, subject to 
NRC oversight, to draft and, in part, conduct initial reactor operator 
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licensing examinations; conduct their own safety evaluations without NRC 
review and approval for certain relocated provisions of plant technical 
specifications; make changes to quality assurance, emergency preparedness, and 
security plans without NRC review and approval as long as the underlying 
regulations are met; and conduct team self-assessments in NRC inspection areas 
of emphasis. 

Selecting this option would likely have the following consequences: 

The current scope of reliance and the pace of increasing reliance on industry 
activities in ensuring that adequate margins of safety are maintained would 
not change substantively. Industry would not have a significantly increased 
role in licensing. 

• Ongoing NRC and industry activities in the power reactor licensing and 
inspection areas would produce incremental additions in credited 
activities. 

• NRC reliance on industry in the materials areas of little public risk 
and the medical-use areas would be based on the results of ongoing staff 
evaluations, Conunissio~ decisions, and congressional actions. 

• Expanded credit for industry activities for other materials licensees 
would not be significant. 

Industry and the staff would have good flexibility in proposing new areas and 
activities for increased reliance on industry. 

For power reactor and materials licensees this option would continue to reward 
improvement in performance with reduced inspection oversight based on good 
performance using current approaches. Superior or good overall safety 
performance would be recognized with reduced independent NRC review and 
oversight of licensee activities. 

There would be no significant change in existiRg policies, programs, and staff 
practices associated with crediting industry activities. 

With respect to NRC resources: 

• There would likely be a gradual reduction in NRC resources for power 
reactors to reflect the gradual pace of improvement in performance and 
the step-by-step increase in credit for industry activities affecting 
licensing and inspection programs. 
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• There would likely not be a significant reduction in NRC resources for 
materials licensee oversight on the basis of current initiatives. 
Resource reductions would occur in low-risk and medical-use areas on the 
basis of policy decisions and congressional actions affecting these 
areas. 

Congressional and public acceptance arid agency credibility in ensuring 
adequate public health and safety in regulated areas would not be expected to 
change significantly. 

Option 2: Expand Role of Industry 

NRC would actively seek to expand the role of industry and increase reliance 
on industry activities as an alternative to NRC's traditional full-scope 
regulatory oversight activities. Industry activities would be credited, if 
the requirements of a well-defined framework, process, standards, and criteria 
for obtaining credit were met. The framework would include a rigorous, 
resource-efficient process by which NRC would maintain effective audit-level 
oversight of industry performance, including industry implementation of 
credited activities. A Commission policy statement would be issued to inform 
industry of NRC's intent to recognize and appropriately credit activities by 
licensees and industry groups if they are verified as substantially equivalent 
to NRC's traditional full-scope regulatory oversight activities in ensuring 
public health and safety. 

Under this option the staff would undertake initiatives to increase the role 
of industry in the oversight of licensing, inspection, and performance 
monitoring. This option would be applicable to classes of licensees that have 
themselves, or through industry groups, sufficient technical qualifications 
and resources to effectively carry out traditional NRC regulatory activities, 
subject to NRC oversight. 

Areas of increased reliance on industry might include allowing industry to do 
the following: in the inspection area, to conduct self-assessments in 
integrated functional areas such as engineering or operations; in the 
performance assessment area, to publish plant-specific performance indicator 
data and allow credit for qualified licensees or an industry group to conduct 
the equivalent of independent performance assessment team inspections; and in 
the licensing area, to allow a highly qualified industry group to conduct 
detailed safety evaluation preassessments so as to allow the staff to conduct 
reduced-scope, audit-level evaluations of license amendments. 
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Selecting this option would likely have the following consequences: 

The direct cost burden on licensees and industry groups would be increased to 
provide resources to implement the additional activities needed to fulfill the 
added oversight responsibilities. Licensees with weak licensing-basis 
documentation would need to effectively establish their licensing basis in 
order to enable a qualified industry group to conduct detailed safety 
evaluation preassessments. Not all licensee may be willing to assume the 
added responsibilities and costs. 

Depending on the extent to which reliance is placed on industry, NRC's 
credibility as an effective industry regulator may be impacted. 

• Congress might be more inclined to establish a nuclear safety board . 

• The amount of safety information available to the public would be 
reduced for activities not requiring NRC full-scope review. Additional 
licensee and plant-specific industry group inspection and evaluation 
documents would likely have to be made publicly available to sustain 
public confidence. 

• Specific attention would have to be directed toward maintaining 
opportunities for public involvement and access to appropriate 
information. 

• Greater reliance on the NRC allegation program might be necessary to 
identify licensee oversights and omissions in areas of increased credit. 

Legislation and rulemaking could be needed to implement aspects of this 
option. This would depend on the extent to which reliance was placed on 
industry activities as an alternative to NRC regulatory oversight activities. 

The change in approach to licensing, inspection, and performance monitoring 
would require major revisions to NRC review procedures and practices. This 
could result in an increase in near-term NRC workload increase. 

NRC either could become more dependent on industry-managed performance 
information or would need to review site-based or industry group-based 
document systems to oversee licensee performance. 

• Consistency in assessing individual licensee performance within a class 
could decline if industry controls on consistency were not adequate or 
were ineffectively implemented. 
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In the short term, NRC investment would be substantial in reviewing and 
approv;ng ;ndustry oversight processes and procedures, revising NRC 
procedures, and training the NRC staff in the new approach. Overall, NRC 
long-term resource requirements would be expected to be reduced significantly 
for l;cens;ng, inspection and performance monitoring functions. NRC staff 
sk;11s and independent capabi lity in these areas might also decline with 
reduced ;ndependent oversight activity. The NRC staff would have a reduced 
capab;lity to respond to emergent safety issues in the long term. 

A more l;m;ted expansion of the industry role and credit achieved by 
accelerat;ng and expanding the step-by-step approach described under Option 1 
(implemented within the current NRC licensing review and approval framework) 
would have consequences generally the same as for Option 1. 

Option 3: Increase Accreditation and Certification of Licensee Activities 

NRC would promote and support expanded application of accreditation by 
;ndustry groups and certification by professional societies as a means of 
enhanc;ng performance and increasing NRC confidence in, and reliance on, 
l;censee operational and oversight activities. Accreditation and 
certification standards and criteria would be developed by industry and 
professional societies with NRC participation and would be endorsed by NRC as 
meeting NRC regulatory requirements . A qualified industry group, 
accreditation board, or professional society would review and approve 
applications from licensees for accreditation or certification, with NRC 
overs;ght, pursuant to the endorsed standards and criteria. A well-structured 
framework and well-defined process for obtaining certification or 
accred;tation would be developed and issued to facilitate effective 
implementation of this option. 

This option is consistent with the philosophy that the regulated industry 
should play the major role in the regulatory improvement program. It 
emphasizes credit for improved performance that would result from improvements 
in personnel, programs, and processes involved in regulated activities. 
Certified personnel involved in accredited programs and processes would 
receive a reduced level of NRC oversight. Accreditation by industry groups 
and certification by professional societies would be in accordance with 
standards and criteria endorsed by NRC as meeting NRC guidance or regulations. 
Reaccreditation and recertification reviews would be periodically implemented. 

Programs, processes, and personnel that might be accredited would include 
radiat;on safety officers, risk-controlled outage management, operational data 
reviews, work planning, conduct of operations, inservice and inservice test 
programs. 
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This option would be applicable to classes of licensees that were affiliated 
with industry groups or professional societies and that had sufficient 
personnel with technical qualifications and sufficient resources to 
effectively implement this approach. 

Selecting this option would likely have the following consequences: 

Licensee performance would be expected to improve in areas and activities that 
had been accredited or certified. 

This option would likely promote greater standardization and consistency in 
regulated operational and oversight activities making it easier for licensees 
to share and benefit from progranunatic and process improvements and would 
simplify NRC inspections. 

Some {better performing) licensees might be reluctant to provide the support 
and resources that would be needed by industry groups and professional 
societies to develop and implement accreditation and certification programs. 

In the absence of a strong NRC mandate, licensees might be reluctant to 
participate in an accreditation effort that might significantly change 
longstanding programs and processes they believe are already adequate. 

In the short term, NRC workload could increase to support reviews of 
standards, criteria, and processes for industry and professional society 
accreditation programs. Long-term resource requirements would be expected to 
be reduced for inspection activities. 

This option could require legislation. NRC rules might need to be revised in 
some cases to provide direct compatibility with certification and 
accreditation criteria and standards. 

Public and congressional acceptance and NRC credibility would be expected to 
be sustained since the option involves improvement in licensee performance as 
the basis for reducing NRC oversight. 

Option 4: Increase Interaction With Industry and Professional Groups 

NRC would increase its focus and emphasis on working with both industry groups 
and professional societies to develop and endorse new codes, standards, and 
guides needed to support efficient, effective, and consistent performance in 
credited industry activities. The improved effectiveness and consistency in 
licensee performance that would be expected from the use of such codes, 
standards, and guides would allow NRC to further credit licensee activities. 
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This option would encourage industry to further increase its involvement in 
the development of industry guidance documents and national consensus-based 
codes and standards, which could be endorsed by NRC and used by licensees for 
regulatory improvement. NRC would endeavor to coordinate more closely with 
other Federal agencies to identify or develop new standards that it could 
endorse for application to NRC licensees as an alternative to NRC regulatory 
standards. 

Selecting this option would likely have the following consequences: 

This option would not require new legislation. NRC credibility with the 
public and Congress would likely not be significantly affected. 

Industry safety practices, especially those involving the application of risk 
insights and a performance-based approach to regulated activities, would 
achieve a higher level of consistency with NRC expectations. Safety 
performance and compliance with NRC regulations would be improved. 

In the short term, increased NRC support of and participation in the 
development of professional society codes and standards would increase the 
staff workload. NRC's long-term resources, needed to ensure licensee 
compliance with NRC rules and regulations, would decline from current levels. 

Industry support would be hi gh for developing guidelines, codes, and standards 
that would reduce licensee costs and focus resources on performance and risk
significant activities. Industry support would not be as high for developing 
guidelines, codes, and standards that have safety benefit but limited impact 
on reducing operating and maintenance costs. 

Option 5: Use a "Designated Industry Representative" 

NRC would use the designated industry representative approach for selected 
onsite regulatory oversight activities. NRC would designate and authorize an 
industry representative to augment NRC staff safety oversight functions. 
Under this option a designated industry representative, authorized by NRC, 
would be used at selected materials licensee facilities to oversee either 
highly complex or specialized activities and processes of relatively low risk. 

This option would be applicable to classes of licensees that have an 
adequately strong staff technical capability. 
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Selecting this option would likely have the following consequences: 

If the designated industry representative were used to augment NRC oversight 
activities (least NRC resource savings), legislation would likely not be 
required. If the representative were to perform activities that substantially 
replaced NRC oversight activities (most NRC resource savings), legislation 
would likely be required. 

This approach would require revisions to NRC review procedures and practices. 
This could result in a near-term increase in NRC workload. 

Depending on the extent to which reliance was perceived as being placed on an 
industry representative, NRC might lose public credibility as an effective 
industry •watch dog." 

v. RELATED ISSUES 

After the Conunission has made decisions concerning the Direction-Setting Issue 
discussed above, additional i ssue(s) such as those related to implementation 
details will be addressed as the Strategic Plan is implemented. The related 
issues are listed in this section to provide a more complete understanding of 
the higher level Direction-Setting Issue. 

COMSECY 95-022, "Proposed Program Reductions To Develop NRC's FY 1997 Budget," 
directs the staff to develop a strategic plan to continue certain important 
projects that can be implemented by industry and under direct industry 
sponsorship and, thereby, preserve NRC's limited resources for other important 
projects. The options discussed in this paper provide alternative strategies 
to identify and achieve expanded reliance on industry for current NRC programs 
and projects. Illustrative NRC program and project activity areas identified 
in the paper include expanded use of licensee self-assessments as an 
alternative to NRC full-scope inspections; increased industry and NRC staff 
participation in the development and endorsement of consensus to leverage 
industrywide licensee performance improvement in regulated activities as a 
basis for reducing NRC inspection oversight; expanded direct reliance on 
technically competent industry groups to take over clearly defined objective 
measures and activities, such as performance indicators and reliability data; 
and expanded use of industry certification and accreditation for industry 
activities and personnel to achieve consistent high-quality performance as a 
basis for reducing NRC inspection oversight. 

VI. COMMISSION'S PRELIMINARY VIEWS 

Staff actions regarding the various options should be held in abeyance pending 
the Co11111ission's final decision on this issue paper. The Commission's 
preliminary views are: 
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The NRC should move as expeditiously as possible, within budget constraints, 
to evaluate on a case-by-case basis, initiatives proposing further NRC 
reliance on industry activities as an alternative for NRC regulatory 
activities. Staff guidance should be developed to describe the process and 
the general decision criteria NRC would use for evaluating proposals. (Option 
1) In addition, the NRC should increase its focus and emphasis on interacting 
with both industry groups and professiona l societies and technical institutes 
to develop new codes, standards, and guides needed to support efficient, 
effective, and consistent performance of industry activities important to 
safety. These codes, standards and guides would then be endorsed by the NRC. 
(Option 4) The NRC's initial activities in pursuing option 4 should focus on 
standards development in probabilistic risk assessment and the medical use 
area. Should the final Commission decision include Option 4, it is envisioned 
that the NRC staff would be requested to identify for the Commission where 
there are needs for new codes, standards, and guides and provide 
reco11111endations for additional areas of emphasis. 

Although not a preferred option at this time, th~ Conunission believes that use 
of a •oesignated Industry Representative" (Option 5) may have some potential 
use in regard to large broad scope materials licensees where NRC oversight 
through inspection is not frequent. This would, in essence, be a potential 
method of increasing oversight rather than relying on industry initiatives to 
reduce NRC oversight . 
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APPENDIX 

Detailed Description of the Background and Bases for the Issues 

1. Legislative Background 

The Atomic Energy Act of 1954, as amended (42 U.S.C. 2011 et seq.), and the 
Energy Reorganization Act of 1974, as amended, provide the foundation for 
Nuclear Regulatory Commission's (NRC's) role and responsibility for 
independent oversight activities. NRC is authorized and given the 
responsibility to regulate the nation's civilian uses of nuclear materials to 
ensure adequate protection of the public health and safety, to promote the 
co11111on defense and security, and to protect the environment. These acts 
provide the broad authority for inspection to ensure compliance with the 
provisions of the Act. The Atomic Energy Act requires a license for each 
operating power reactor, requires technical specifications to be part of the 
license, and includes requirements for amending these licenses. NRC is 
responsible for reviewing requests for amendments to these licenses, reviewing 
information submitted by licensees, and modifying the licenses as necessary to 
provide for the protection of public health and safety. The Atomic Energy 
Act, the Energy Reorganization Act, the Administrative Procedures Act, other 
legislation, and Commission staff requirements memoranda provide the bases for 
the rules and standards NRC issues. Under the Atomic Energy Act regime 
licensees have the primary responsibility for safety. · 

2. NRC Reliance on Licensee Oversight of Their Own Activities 

Reactor and material licensees are required to operate their facilities and 
use licensed materials with in the terms and conditions of their operating 
license. As such, licensees have the primary responsibility for safe 
operation of their facilities and the safe use of licensed materials. 
Inherent in NRC regulations and built into the terms and conditions of their 
licenses is the requirement that, reactor and materials licensees oversee 
their licensed activities and conduct their own evaluations of events and 
conditions to ensure that adequate margins of safety are maintained. Once a 
license is granted, NRC places significant reliance on the oversight and 
evaluation activities conducted by licensees in ensuring public health and 
safety. The programs, procedures, organizations, and personnel associated 
with licensee safety oversight are recognized and documented in the staff's 
safety evaluation report (SER). The SER provides the bases for the 
conclusions that the facility meets NRC's regulatory requirements and can be 
operated safely. Significant reliance on licensees' operational safety 
oversight is also a practical reflection of NRC's limited resources that are 
available to participate in or oversee all of the daily safety oversight, 
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evaluation, and decision processes of an NRC licensee. Accordingly, NRC uses 
an audit approach to regulatory oversight. A number of areas and activities 
of licensee •self-oversight, 0 on which NRC places significant reliance, and an 
assessment of their effectiveness, based on NRC regulatory oversight 
experience, are described in the following paragraphs. The effectiveness of 
licensee self-oversight activities is a measure of the extent of which further 
reliance on industry activities may be indicated. 

Quality Assurance Programs 

All reactor licensees and certain materials licensees are required by NRC 
regulation to have quality assurance (QA) programs for activities affecting 
safety as well as managerial and administrative controls to ensure safe 
operations. For power reactors, QA program requirements are contained in 
Appendix B to Part 50 of Title 10 of the Code of Federal Regulations 
(10 CFR Part 50). Nonpower reactor licensees, such as those operating 
research and test reactors, are not required by NRC regulations to establish 
and implement formal QA programs. For materials licensees, QA programs are 
required by regulation for medical use, irradiator, and manufacturer 
licensees, including fuel facility licensees . Licensee QA programs are 
reviewed and approved by NRC for use in performing quality checks of personnel 
activities and equipment important to safety . NRC relies on licensee 
implementation of their QA programs subject to NRC oversight. 

For power reactors, NRC generally places high reliance on the licensee audit, 
surveillance, and inspection activities governed by the QA program. However, 
licensee effectiveness in implementing their QA programs varies significantly 
across industry. Licensee QA organizations that utilize experienced technical 
staff members from their operating and support organizations to plan and 
implement QA audits and surveillance activities have generally been more 
successful in identifying safety performance problems. Licensee QA 
organizations that utilize staff having relatively limited operational 
backgrounds have been significantly less effective in identifying safety 
performance problems. QA groups that use the latter approach tend to find 
deficiencies in records and documentation and therefore are more compliance 
oriented than performance oriented. Because of the strong correlation between 
operational experience of the QA auditor and QA program effectiveness, several 
licensees have imbedded the QA responsibility within the operating and support 
(•line•) organizations. Other licensees have utilized the total quality 
management approach to probl em identification and resolution. 

For the medical use of byproduct material, 10 CFR 35.32 requires that each 
licensee establish and maintain a written quality management (QM) program. 
The purpose of the QM program is to provide a high level of confidence that 
byproduct material or radiation from byproduct material will be administered 
as directed by the authorized user. NRC generally places high reliance on the 
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quality controls provided by the licensee's QM program. For medical users, 
implementation has generally been good. However, some medical 
misadministrations have occurred partly because of licensee failures to 
implement QM program procedures. For irradiator licensees QA program checks 
are essential for safe operation (e.g., interlock checks}, and NRC places high 
reliance on their effective implementation. Irradiator inspection experience 
indicates that QA program effectiveness is good. On the basis of recent 
operating experience relatively few problems have been reported. For fuel 
facility licensees, NRC places high reliance on licensee QA programs and 
considers their implementation effective as it relates to finished products. 
Licensees are viewed as highly competent and attentive to QA controls on the 
finished product partly owing to fuel warranty and reliability requirements. 
However, inspection and event experience indicates that implementation of QA 
programs for fuel facility chemical processes (e.g., criticality controls} has 
only been average. NRC, therefore, places less reliance on licensee QA 
programs in this area than for the finished product. QA program 
implementation at fuel facilities for ensuring safe operations is not 
considered as effective as that at power reactor facilities. 

Changes to Facilities and Reviews of Changes 

NRC places significant reliance on the licensee for evaluating changes to the 
facility. On receiving an operating license, power reactor licensees are 
authorized in accordance with 10 CFR 50.59 to make changes in their facility 
or procedures or conduct tests and experiments without prior Commission 
approval unless the change, test, or experiment involves a change in technical 
specifications or an unreviewed safety question (USQ}. NRC generally places a 
high level of reliance on power reactor licensees for changes, tests, or 
experiments that do not require a license amendment. It places much less 
reliance on licensees for changes, tests, or experiments that require a 
license amendment. Such changes, test, or experiments, require formal review 
and approval by the Co11111ission before they may be implemented by the licensee. 

Numerous staff inspections of power reactor licensees indicate that major 
facility changes made in accordance with 10 CFR 50.59 are generally 
implemented effectively. For example, boiling-water reactor (BWR} 
recirculation piping replacements, pressurized-water reactor (PWR} steam 
generator replacements, and other safety-significant changes are generally 
implemented effectively. Changes involving procedures and changes where 
design-basis analysis and documentation are lacking are not implemented as 
consistently. Recently, the bases have been brought into question for 
facility changes made under 10 CFR 50.59 at · the Millstone and Oyster Creek 
facilities. The staff has initiated a broad reevaluation to assess whether 
licensees have made changes which should have been identified as USQs 
requiring license amendments rather than being treated as 10 CFR 50.59 
revisions. This reevaluation, coupled with current staff reviews of 
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weaknesses that have been identified in industry in maintaining design-basis 
documentation, indicates potential areas that may require extensive utility 
and NRC resources to resolve. 

NRC gives limited consideration to licensee safety evaluations of changes that 
involve an amendment to the license. As required by 10 CFR Part 50.59, 
licensees must submit their evaluations to NRC for review so the staff can 
conduct and document its own independent evaluation and basis for approval in 
a staff SER. License amendment evaluations submitted by licensees have 
generally been of good quality, although the licensee often must prepare and 
submit additional information and/or analyses to allow the staff to complete 
its evaluation of the safety issues and proposed changes in technical 
specifications. 

The provisions of 10 CFR 50.59 also apply to nonpower reactor licensees, and 
NRC places similar reliance on licensee safety evaluations of facility 
changes. No generic guidance has been developed specifically for nonpower 
reactor licensees on effective performance of 10 CFR 50.59 reviews, although 
some licensees have established facility-specific guidance. Additionally, few 
licensees have an updated source of facility design and safety information. 
Accordingly, the quality and completeness of licensee evaluations performed 
under 10 CFR 50.59 vary among nonpower reactor licensees, and safety 
evaluations overall are generally not as rigorous as those conducted for power 
reactors. NRC inspections have identified instances of lacking or incomplete 
10 CFR 50.59 evaluations. Nonpower reactor licensees often must also prepare 
and submit additional information and/or analyses to allow the staff to 
complete its independent evaluation of a license amendment. 

In the materials area, changes to facilities and evaluations of these changes 
are authorized for specific licenses of broad scope. Broad-scope licensees, 
by way of their authorization, can make changes in their licensed programs, 
including some facility changes, without submitting an amendment request to 
NRC for approval. The licensee's radiation safety connnittee normally performs 
the safety reviews of these changes. Broad-scope licensees are viewed as 
involving organizations with good technical capability. However, inspection 
and event experience indicates that safety evaluations performed by fuel 
facility licensees have been poor or inadequate for changes in process 
controls (i.e., procedures) affecting criticality safety, especially when the 
licensing basis is not well documented or understood. Overall, NRC places 
moderate reliance on broad-scope and manufacturer licenses for the review of 
facility changes, and the effectiveness of these reviews is viewed as fair. 
Non-broad-scope medical licensees have authority to make minor changes in 
their licensed programs. In 10 CFR Part 35, medical institutions are 
authorized to make ministerial changes to their programs without NRC approval 
before implementing such changes. 
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Safety Evaluations 

Licensees are also required to conduct safety evaluations to ensure that 
changes and conditions arising during the life of the facility do not degrade 
the safety margins that are described in the licensing basis. 

For power reactors, in association with the safety evaluations required by 10 
CFR 50.59, licensees have the responsibility to evaluate and resolve the 
functional capability (i.e., operability) concerns for systems, structures, 
and components (SSCs) important to safety whenever an SSC is identified as 
having a degraded or nonconforming condition. Because of the compliance 
aspect and frequent complexity of SSCs with degraded or nonconforming 
conditions, operability evaluations are generally independently reviewed by 
resident inspectors and occasionally by NRC regional inspection and 
headquarters licensing staffs. Therefore, NRC places limited reliance on 
licensee evaluations in assessing equipment operability. Nevertheless, NRC 
review and inspection experience indicates that licensee operability 
determinations are generally correct, although their quality and completeness 
vary among licensees. As is the case for all safety evaluations, the quality 
and consistency of licensee operability evaluations generally depend on the 
involvement and capability of their technical support and engineering 
organizations and the quality, completeness, and accessibility of the 
facility's design-basis documentation. 

In the materials area, fuel cycle, broad-scope, and manufacturing materials 
licensees are responsible for performing safety evaluations of proposed 
activities. NRC places significant reliance on the safety evaluations 
prepared by these materials licensees because of their relatively strong 
technical capability. Safety evaluations are normally reviewed and approved 
(or denied) by the licensee's radiation safety convnittee. Overall, the 
quality and completeness of materials licensee safety evaluations are viewed 
as fair. 

Independent Oversight 

For power reactors, plant technical specifications include provisions for the 
licensee to establish onsite and offsite review convnittees to oversee and 
approve safety-related activities proposed by the operating organization. 
Safety committee reviews are in addition to audits and surveillances performed 
by the QA department. In general, NRC places significant reliance on the 
reviews conducted by these committees for ensuring that the plant is operated 
safely within the terms and conditions of its license. 

Onsite committee review functions typically include procedures; changes in 
procedures, tests and experiments that can affect plant safety, changes in . 
technical specifications, systems and equipment modifications that can affect 
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safety, technical specification violations and corrective actions, reportable 
events, and facility reviews to identify potential operational safety 
problems. Onsite review committees generally include senior technical staff 
and supervisors from the plant operating organization. Offsite review 
committees perform independent oversight and audits of safety-related 
activities in such areas as plant operations, nuclear design engineering, 
instrumentation and control , mechanical and electrical engineering, and QA 
practices. Offsite committee reviews include areas and activities such as 
changes, tests, and experiments involving a license amendment; 10 CFR 50.59 
safety evaluations; significant events; conditions and deficiencies and 
violations; and direction and oversight of periodic audits of technical 
programs important to safe plant operations. To foster a self-critical 
viewpoint, offsite review committees include members from outside the nuclear 
division such as consultants with prior senior management experience in 
nuclear power operation or regulation. Additionally, as a result of the 
safety lessons from the acci dent at Three Mile Island, selected licensees have 
a technical specification requirement for an independent safety engineering 
group to review operations, internal and external technical reports, and 
design information to ident i fy areas for improving plant safety . 

From inspection experience and performance assessments, the staff has observed 
varying effectiveness of licensee onsite and offsite safety committees and 
engineering groups. The onsite and offsite committees of superior performing 
plants have been effective in identifying significant safety and performance 
issues and have successfully prompted effective corrective actions for safety 
improvement. At poorer performing plants, weak onsite and offsite groups have 
frequently been identified as an important contributing cause of a lack of 
needed improvement in safety and performance. At these plants, offsite review 
committees often fail to identify or ensure effective corrective actions for 
serious programmatic or organizational weaknesses that underlie safety 
performance problems. Accordingly, for poorer performing plants, NRC does not 
rely significantly on the activities of licensee independent oversight 
committees. 

In the materials area, NRC regulations and the licenses require fuel cycle, 
broad-scope, medical, irradiator, manufacturer, radiographer, sealed source, 
and well-logging licensees to appoint a radiation safety officer (RSO). The 
licensee's RSO is responsible for implementing the radiation safety program 
and ensuring that radiation safety activities are performed in accordance with 
approved procedures and regulatory requirements in the daily operations of the 
facility and the use of licensed material. For NRC materials licensees, the 
individual who fills the position is approved or disapproved by NRC in the 
licensing process. Agreement States approve the RSOs for their materials 
licensees who are required to have an RSO . NRC places high reliance on the 
RSO in ensuring that licensed activities are conducted in accordance with 
regulatory requirements. Overall, RSO qualifications, capability, and 
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effectiveness have varied among the types of licensees and from licensee to 
licensee within a type. Generally, however, RSOs have been moderately 
effective overall. A contributing cause and elevated consequences of several 
recent personnel overexposure incidents involving smaller materials licensees 
can be traced to inadequate performance of assigned duties by RSOs. 

Additionally, NRC regulations and materials licenses require broad-scope, 
medical, and most manufacturing material licensees to establish a radiation 
safety coD111ittee. The licensee's radiation safety cormnittee is responsible 
for overseeing the safe use of licensed material. This committee includes the 
RSO, an authorized user of the licensed material, and other key licensee 
personnel involved in managing the controls over the use of licensed material. 
NRC places significant reliance on this oversight role of each licensee's 
radiation safety committee. Although the level of reliance is high for these 
licensees, their effectiveness has been moderate . 

In general, NRC places limited reliance on the safety oversight activities of 
smaller materials licensees {e.g., industrial radiographers} but higher 
reliance on safety oversight activities of larger materials licensees {e.g., 
fuel cycle facilities}. In general, for materials licensees, NRC reliance 
varies directly with the capability of the licensee's technical resources. 

Licensee Self-Assessments 

Licensee self-assessments are proactive processes that go beyond traditional 
QA programs. Self-assessment focuses on identifying weaknesses and negative 
trends and searching for improved performance, including that which increases 
safety margins. NRC's revised enforcement policy has added emphasis to 
licensee self-identification of deficiencies and noncompliance before NRC 
discovery. The NRC inspection program also provides for crediting licensee 
good performance and self-assessment capability in a given technical area by 
allowing the licensee to conduct a self-assessment as an alternative to a 
full-scope, NRC inspection in the area. This credit consideration provision 
is currently applicable primarily to NRC team inspections as defined in 
Inspection Procedure 40501, •Licensee Self-Assessments Related to Team 
Inspections." The NRC systematic assessment of licensee performance {SALP} 
program for power reactors also includes as a major element a review of the 
licensee's internal self-assessment program. Superior licensee performance is 
considered a byproduct of a strong self-assessment capability. 

Before permitting a power reactor, nonpower reactor, or materials licensee to 
conduct a self-assessment as an alternative to a full-scope NRC inspection, 
NRC will evaluate the scope, depth, and process for the assessment, including 
the independence and objectivity of the participants, the procedure for 
resolving equipment operability issues {power reactors}, and the development 
of corrective actions. Approved self-assessments are observed by NRC 
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inspectors to monitor the effectiveness of the process and results. 
Additionally, after the licensee's self-assessment is completed, NRC will 
conduct a reduced-scope inspection of the technical area to sample aspects and 
activities assessed and those not assessed by the licensee. The purpose of 
this oversight phase is to independently evaluate and validate the quality and 
completeness of the licensee's efforts and results. If a self-assessment were 
deemed to be ineffective, credit would not be allowed, and the NRC would 
follow up with a full-scope inspection. 

For power reactors, as described in SECY-95-041, licensee self-assessments of 
the operatiQnal performance of service water systems have been conducted with 
highly qualified personnel and have been thorough in most cases when compared 
with the scope and depth of an NRC full-scope inspection. Inspection 
oversight has also revealed elevated licensee ownership of self-assessment 
findings as well as a conunitment to corrective action schedules. At times, 
however, findings have been too narrowly focused and corrective actions did 
not completely ensure equipment operability. Additionally, NRC inspector 
presence and oversight of a self-assessment are considered key factors in 
achieving the positive results that have been observed to date. These self
assessments have been completed, credited by NRC, and recognized in the NRC 
SALP program while requiring from 25 to 50 percent less inspection effort than 
would be required of a full-scope NRC inspection. Because of NRC's revised 
enforcement policy and the positive results achieved to date, licensees have 
requested the opportunity to conduct self-assessments in other areas. NRC 
reliance and the effectiveness of self-assessments conducted by industry 
groups, such as the Institute of Nuclear Power Operations (INPO), are 
discussed in another part of this section. 

Self-assessments are also applicable to fuel cycle, broad-scope, medical, 
irradiator, and manufacturer licensees. NRC places moderate reliance on these 
self-assessments and their effectiveness has generally been good. 

Event Analysis and Incident Investigation 

Licensee event analysis consists of the analysis and evaluation of the causes 
and consequences of equipment failures and human errors that occur at licensed 
facilities. A primary purpose of licensee event analysis is to determine the 
underlying causes of failures and errors in order to plan effective corrective 
actions that will prevent recurrence. Licensees also receive, review, and 
evaluate correspondence and reports about operational experience from outside 
organizations, such as NRC, industry groups, and vendors, for applicability 
and the need to take corrective actions at their own facilities. 
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Licensee events that could significantly reduce safety margins or have 
actually significantly reduced safety margin have a higher potential for 
independent NRC action and followup. Relatively few licensee events reach the 
threshold of safety significance that must be reported to NRC. 

For power reactors, NRC places a high level of reliance on licensee analyses 
and corrective actions for events that are not sufficiently significant to be 
reported to NRC under 10 CFR 50.72 or 50.73. Only a relatively small fraction 
of unreported events receive independent review and followup by resident 
inspectors to evaluate issues such as the potential impact on operability of a 
safety system. A limited number of equipment failures are also independently 
reviewed by NRC in association with similar failures at other facilities to 
identify and feed back safety lessons that are not evident to the licensee 
from its own experience. The Nuclear Plant Reliability Data System 
industrywide equipment failure database is a primary tool for this purpose . 
Individual licensees have generally been effective in analyzing and taking 
corrective actions for events below the threshold for reporting that occur at 
their facilities. This is due in part to licensees' improved application and 
use of causal analysis techniques industrywide. However, the quality and 
completeness of event analyses vary within the industry, and repetitive 
failures continue to occur, indicating continuing weaknesses in the review of 
licensee events and corrective action processes. 

NRC relies much less on licensee analyses and evaluations of plant events that 
are sufficiently significant to be reported to NRC. It independently reviews 
and analyzes all reported events to ensure that the licensee has conducted an 
adequate analysis and taken effective corrective actions. Licensees are 
generally effective in analyzing the root causes and taking effective 
corrective actions for the majority of reported events. However, important 
insights and generic safety lessons ~re sometimes not evident when events are 
analyzed in isolation by an individual licensee. Accordingly, the NRC staff 
conducts an independent analysis and evaluation of licensee event reports to 
identify and feed back potentially generic safety lessons. The activities, 
effectiveness, and reliance at NRC places on industry groups, such as INPO, 
for identifying and feeding back important insights and generic safety lessons 
from operational data are di scussed later in this section. 

For events of particularly high safety significance, power reactor licensees 
generally establish a team of expert investigators who use formal procedures 
to conduct an effective investigation. However, NRC will generally conduct 
its own independent review or investigation to ensure the investigation is 
thorough, objective, and credible and made available to the public. A 
regional augmented inspection team (All) may review an event that has 
potential implications for safety, but no direct safety impact. For 
particularly serious events having potential regulatory process lessons in 
addition to significant technical lessons, the Executive Director for 
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Operations (EDO) may establish an incident investigation team (IIT) to 
investigate the incident. On occasion, NRC has opted to follow and observe 
the licensee's investigation efforts rather than initiate a full-scope 
independent investigation. Investigations involving operator professionalism 
at Peach Bottom and Oyster Creek were effectively conducted by the licensee 
and credited by NRC, thereby reducing NRC investigation effort. 

Although improvement has occurred, power reactor licensee event reviews and 
corrective actions in response to operational data feedback from outside 
organizations have not been consistently effective. NRC bulletins and generic 
letters, which require licensee actions, or INPO significant operating 
experience reports (SOERs}, which contain industry recoJT111endations, generally 
receive effective licensee reviews and involve appropriate corrective actions. 
However, information-only generic feedback documents such as NRC information 
notices (INs) or INPO significant event reports (SERs), which contain only 
suggestions, do not always receive as rigorous a review by licensees. 
Accordingly, NRC does not rely on industry feedback documents for significant 
safety concerns and therefore issues its own feedback documents. It also 
takes considerable independent followup actions in the form of inspections to 
ensure adequate licensee actions with respect to NRC bulletins and generic 
letters irrespective of INPO or any vendor followup. 

Nonpower reactor licensees have limited technical resources and capability to 
conduct event analyses and incident investigations of significant events. 
Accordingly, limited reliance is placed on individual licensees and NRC 
conducts its own analyses and investigations of significant operational 
events. The role and effectiveness of industry groups such as the National 
Organization of Test, Research and Training Reactors (TRTR) are discussed in 
another part of this section. 

NRC regulations require all materials licensees to report significant events 
to NRC. They are also required to conduct and submit an analysis of events, 
depending on the type and severity of the event. Although NRC generally 
places high reliance on most materials licensee event analyses, fuel cycle and 
most materials licensees are viewed as moderately effective in these areas. 
However, radiographers. sealed source users, and well loggers are considered 
poor in this area owing to their weak technical capabilities and generally 
poor record of compliance. However, for events having potentially high public 
health and safety significance, NRC generally independently reviews or 
investigates the event to ensure that a thorough, objective, and credible 
investigation is conducted and that lessons of experience are identified and 
fed back to NRC and industry as appropriate and made available to the public. 
Similar to power reactors, this can take the form of an investigation by a 
regional AIT or a headquarters IIT. 
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3. Role of Industry Groups 

With the advent of commercial uses of nuclear energy, licensees have 
established a significant number of industry groups. These groups represent 
(i.e., advocate) the common interests of their membership and conduct 
technical activities to support their members' achievement of safety, 
reliability and efficiency in the use of nuclear energy technologies. 
Industry groups provide important points of contact and constructive focal 
points for NRC's interactions with various power reactor, nonpower reactor, 
and materials licensee groups on a broad range of industry activities and 
regulatory issues. Industry and regulatory activities with which industry 
groups have been involved include NRC's rulemaking process; development of 
technical standards and industry guidelines; development and accreditation of 
licensee training programs; events analysis, information exchange, and 
database management; coordination of industry response to generic regulatory 
actions; performance assessment and assistance; safety, reliability, and 
efficiency research and development; and national, State, and local 
legislation of common interest to these groups. Although industry groups are 
considered third parties, they derive their leadership, direction, and 
financial support from the groups they represent. 

• Power Reactor Industry Groups 

INPO, the Nuclear Energy Institute (NEI), and the various nuclear steam supply 
system (NSSS) vendor owners groups are primary examples of industry groups for 
nuclear utilities. INPO is predominantly a technical organization that has 
some advocacy characteristics; NEI is predominantly an advocacy organization 
that performs selected technical activities. The NSSS vendor owners groups 
are predominantly technical organizations. The roles, the effectiveness, and 
the reliance NRC places on the activities of various industry groups are 
described in the following paragraphs. 

INPO was established by the nuclear utility industry to assist utilities in 
improving the operational safety and reliability of nuclear electric 
generating units. It views its mission as providing a means whereby the 
industry itself takes actions to make its nuclear operations safer-- "to 
promote excellence" in the operation of nuclear power plants. INPO thereby 
seeks a level of performance above that required by NRC regulations. Its core 
activities include: 

• periodic evaluations of plant performance and operating safety 

• analysis, evaluation, and feedback of plant operating experience 

• development of guidance and good-practice documents for safety 
activities 
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• enhancement and accreditation of plant personnel training programs 

INPO activities and initiatives have led to significant improvements in power 
reactor safety performance and reliability that may not have been possible 
through specific regulations. 

INPO has a close organizational relationship with its constituent nuclear 
utilities. This causes it to have policies and practices in its relationship 
with NRC that substantially reduce the extent to which NRC can rely on INPO 
activities and products on a plant-specific basis. Nevertheless, INPO and NRC 
seek to maintain a cooperative, productive, and effective relationship in the 
exchange of information, experience, and data related to the safety of nuclear 
power plants. To achieve these ends while carrying out their respective 
missions and the support of common goals, INPO and NRC have signed a document 
that is not legally binding, entitled "Memorandum of Agreement Between the 
Institute of Nuclear Power Operations and the U.S. Nuclear Regulatory 
Co111nission 11 (MOA), most recently revised on September 17, 1993. The document 
acknowledges NRC's statutory responsibility for regulating nuclear facilities 
and materials and INPO's mission to promote operational excellence of nuclear 
facilities. The agreement provides for INPO and NRC to promote and encourage 
the free flow of information that is of mutual interest. INPO has also agreed 
to supply plant-specific information on a case-by-case basis. However, most 
INPO documents are proprietary, and NRC has agreed to distribute them only 
within the agency so as to avoid unauthorized disclosure of INPO's copyrighted 
material. NRC also has agreed not to use INPO reports as a basis for its 
regulatory actions. Both parties consider these agreements necessary to 
maintain INPO's, and consequently NRC's, sources of safety information in 
support of the missions of each. However, NRC's agreement to withhold INPO 
documents from the public and not to take regulatory action based on INPO's 
findings and recommendations significantly limits the degree to which NRC can 
rely on INPO activities and products as an alternative to NRC independent 
action. 

INPO plant and corporate evaluations and visits to offer assistance at power 
reactor facilities are viewed as highly effective and creditable as third
party licensee self-assessments. That is, NRC credits licensees for self
assessment findings identified through INPO performance evaluations. However, 
as noted earlier, INPO evaluation reports are not publicly available and do 
not serve as the basis for NRC regulatory action. Accordingly, although 
creditable and consistent with NRC's revised enforcement policy and recognized 
in the SALP program as an effective licensee self-assessment, INPO evaluations 
are given very limited credit as an alternative to a full-scope NRC inspection 
in a given technical area. At most, INPO evaluation results may have some 
limited influence on the depth and breadth of an NRC independent inspection 
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but are not creditable as an alternative for an NRC full-scope inspection. 
INPO evaluation report performance findings are also given limited 
consideration in NRC's overall assessment of licensee performance. 

INPO also manages the Significant Event Evaluation and Information Network 
(SEE-IN) program for the nuclear power industry. The SEE-IN program provides 
a means for industry to systematically review and share operating experience 
among plants. Program documents include SOERs, SERs, significant event 
notifications (SENs), operations and maintenance reminders (O&MRs), and 
special topical reports. NRC recognizes the SEE-IN program as a centralized 
and cost-effective means for each power reactor licensee to meet its 
responsibility to review and assess industry operational data for 
applicability to its facility. 

With the current INPO/NRC HOA, NRC has agreed that, before it issues an IN or 
other completed and formally documented analysis, it will review available 
SEE-IN products to determine whether INPO has additional technical information 
that bears on the subject matter of a planned IN. Similarly, INPO has agreed 
to review available NRC INs or other completed analyses to determine whether 
NRC has additional technical information that bears on an INPO SEE-IN product. 
The current agreement represents a substantive change from the previous HOA 
(signed in 1988), which called for NRC to review available INPO SEE-IN 
products to determine 11 if the IN or other analysis is needed, and if so that 
it is technically accurate. 11 The change was made in response to a 
reco11111endation in a 1991 Government Accounting Office (GAO) report on NRC's 
relationship with INPO. In its report (discussed in greater detail later in 
this section) GAO recommended that NRC not rely on INPO feedback documents and 
issue INs without regard to whether they contain information that is the same 
as or similar to the information in INPO's feedback documents. As a matter of 
current policy, NRC does not rely on an INPO notification if the determination 
is made that it is necessary for regulatory purposes to notify licensees of a 
safety matter. As a result of this policy, NRC has periodically credited INPO 
operating experience reviews and feedback documents as an acceptable 
alternative to an NRC IN but not to bulletins or generic letters. Duplication 
of effort is avoided and licensees are not burdened with the need to review 
and close out duplicate and occasionally inconsistent feedback documents. 

In 1980, in developing the licensee event reporting rule, a provision was 
initially included by NRC in the proposed rule that would have required 
licensees to report component failure data to NRC. NRC had established an 
equipment database under contract with the Southwest Research Institute. As 
an alternative, INPO volunteered to take over the database and collect the 
component failure data and manage a database for use by NRC and industry. 
NRC agreed to withdraw the component failure reporting provision in exchange 
for INPO maintenance and management of the Nuclear Plant Reliability Data 
System (NPRDS). Notwithstanding the credit granted INPO and the resulting 
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benefits NPRDS has provided for evaluating component failures, the data are 
not adequate for probabilistic assessment reliability purposes, since 
insufficient demand and availability data are collected. 

In 1985, INPO established the National Academy of Nuclear Training to 
strengthen and unify nuclear industry efforts to improve the training and 
qualification of nuclear power plant personnel. The components of the academy 
involve nuclear utility training activities, the National Nuclear 
Accreditation Board, and INPO training-related activities. INPO develops the 
objectives and criteria for accreditation and training guidelines, assists 
utilities in developing and implementing training programs, and evaluates the 
quality and effectiveness of utility programs. Academy accreditation programs 
cover positions in the operations area such as nonlicensed operators, licensed 
operators, and shift technical advisors and supporting positions such as 
instrumentation and control, mechanical maintenance, and electrical 
maintenance personnel. 

INPO training and accreditation programs have been very effective in helping 
licensees to establish high-quality and highly effective training, 
qualification, and requalification programs for reactor operators and senior 
reactor operators. For example, this effectiveness has been demonstrated over 
several years by the relatively high pass rates for requalification programs 
and for NRC-administered requalification program examinations and operating 
tests. The NRC training rule (10 CFR Part 55) was established so that if a 
licensee's training program satisfied the criteria in the rule, the program 
was acceptable. The staff found that the criteria used in INPO's National 
Academy of Nuclear Training programs for operators and senior operators 
satisfied the criteria established in 10 CFR Part 55. NRC also determined 
that licensees who used the academy's operator training programs and satisfied 
the academy's requirements for accreditation also met the requirements of 10 
CFR Part 55. Accordingly, the staff has concluded that INPO accreditation 
effectively provides an industry certification that a licensee meets the 
criteria in the NRC training rule. NRC has therefore credited INPO's training 
and accreditation programs as a basis for reducing the scope of its 
inspections of licensed operator training programs. 

INPO also maintains and makes available to the industry various guidelines and 
good-practice documents covering different areas and activities associated 
with nuclear plant management and operations. These documents cover such 
areas as conduct of operations, labeling, post-trip reviews, postmaintenance 
testing, and plant modification controls. They are proprietary and are not 
available to the public. NRC does not directly give additional credit to 
licensees who use these guidelines and good-practice documents as a basis for 
reduced NRC inspections other than indirectly through NRC evaluation of 
performance. 
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Finally, INPO manages industry's performance indicator (Pl) program. INPO Pis 
are very similar to NRC Pis. However, INPO plant-specific PI data are 
generally not publicly available. Recently INPO has informally indicated a 
willingness to make its PI data available to NRC under a revised MOA that 
would permit periodic publication of the plant-specific PI data that would be 
available to the public. If INPO makes its PI data available to the public, 
NRC will discontinue independent compilation and publication of its PI data to 
avoid duplication of effort. It would thereby rely on industry in this area, 
subject to NRC oversight. 

NEI is a nuclear utility advocacy organization with some technical activities. 
NEI activities are directed toward keeping nuclear power a viable, if not a 
preferred, energy option and providing leadership and support for initiatives 
that increase the competitiveness of commercial nuclear power plants. In its 
interaction with NRC, NEI has been a strong advocate and supporter of an array 
of initiatives and activities to reduce the burdens placed on licensees by NRC 
regulations and regulatory activities . In the past few years, NEI has 
sponsored initiatives to reduce administrative cost and increase the 
application of performance-based, risk-informed regulations and regulatory 
guidance and practices to nuclear power reactor safety. NEl's purpose is to 
focus declining industry resources most efficiently and economically in 
meeting safety standards. In this regard, NEI has 

• proposed revisions to 10 CFR 50.54(a) on QA program commitment change 

• petitioned for an optional performance-based QA regulation 

• supported a performance-based option for Appendix J to 10 CFR Part 50 
(containment leakage testing) 

• proposed changes to Appendix R to 10 CFR Part 50 (fire protection) 
10 CFR Part 73 (security requirements), and 10 CFR Part 26 (fitness for 
duty) to make these regulations less prescriptive and less burdensome 

• opposed regulatory requirements for shutdown and low-power operations as 
unnecessary 

Each initiative, if implemented, would effectively increase NRC reliance on 
licensees for safety decisions. NEI and specific licensees have been working 
with the NRC staff in these and other areas to reach agreement on regulation 
changes and implementing guidelines. To avoid the need for a safety system 
reliability data reporting rule, NEI has also recently indicated an industry 
willingness to voluntarily provide equipment reliability data for use by 
industry and NRC. 
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The vendor owners groups are technical groups composed of utility owners and 
operators whose General Electric equipment is supplied by a vendor and the 
vendor company (e.g., Westinghouse, Babcock and Wilson, Combustion 
Engineering, Cooper-Bessemer, Coltec Industries). The regulatory response 
groups (RRGs) are a subset of the NSSS vendor owners groups. The RRGs are 
organized to respond to emergent generic issues of high safety significance 
requiring i11111ediate high-level coordinated industry and NRC attention to 
achieve a timely resolution . Owners groups are organized to resolve technical 
and safety issues that are specific to an NSSS or equipment manufacturer. 
Design, operations, maintenance, and testing issues related to the equipment 
supplied by the vendor are the primary areas of owner group activity. Vendor 
owners groups have been very effective in the development of coordinated 
industry solutions rather than many plant-specific solutions. For example, 
numerous Three Mile Island action items and issues pertaining to anticipated 
transient without scram, PWR steam generator integrity, and BWR pipe cracks 
were effectively coordinated and resolved through owners groups. These groups 
are highly competent and very effective in helping to resolve safety issues. 
Because the technical issues are generally complex, controversial, and 
generic, the staff necessarily must conduct an independent safety evaluation 
to formally approve a resolution proposed by an owners group. 

The Electric Power Research Institute (EPRI) is a technically competent 
research and development organization sponsored and supported by U.S. electric 
utilities. In the nuclear power area, EPRI sponsors research and development 
programs to improve the safety, reliability, and performance of equipment 
involved in power generation and power conversion systems. EPRI has developed 
inspection, prevention, and repair methods for steam generator tube denting 
and degradation of the BWR vessel, piping, and internal components; programs 
for reducing personnel radiation exposure; guides on operating and maintenance 
cost control; safety and reliability assessment techniques; and reliability 
programs for major components. 

With regard to degradation of BWR structural components, EPRI coordinates the 
development and dissemination of industry techniques for resolving problems 
pertaining to vessel and internals component integrity and operability. 
Documents developed have included inspection and flaw guidelines, 
nondestructive examination uncertainty and procedural standards, and repair 
design criteria. These documents have been submitted to NRC for review and 
approval. Thus, NRC and licensees rely on EPRI for developing proposed 
technical resolutions of emergent safety concerns requiring research and 
development activities. These proposed technical resolutions are subject to 
NRC independent confirmatory research and analysis. 

In another instance, EPRI worked with NRC to develop standards, criteria, and 
processes for certifying BWR pipe crack inspectors on an urgent basis. 
Industry inspectors certifi ed under this EPRI process were extremely effective 
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in identifying difficult-to-detect intergranular stress corrosion cracking 
before any piping failed. This timely reliable detection led to piping 
replacement and chemistry controls to resolve this issue. 

In 1988, EPRI organized the Nuclear Maintenance Applications Center to provide 
technical support to utility maintenance personnel and to serve as an outlet 
for information on effective plant ma ~ ntenance techniques and methods. This 
information is disseminated to member utilities through technical reports, 
newsletters, conferences, and workshops. EPRI has also established a facility 
for nondestructive evaluation and has developed utility requirements for 
advanced light-water reactors. NRC credits EPRI research and development 
activities, services, and products if they support NRC's safety mission, but 
they are subject to NRC confirmatory research and independent analysis. 

• Nonpower Reactor and Materials Industry Groups 

Nonpower reactor licensees have established a group called the National 
Organization of Test, Research, and Training Reactors (TRTR). The TRTR 
comprises peer representatives from university, industry, and Federal 
Government organizations who own and operate licensed test, research, or 
training reactors. The organization is a technical and a advocacy group. 
Establishment of the TRTR has significantly improved the technical capability 
of the nonpower-reactor licensee community. The TRTR recently began to 
conduct peer review self-assessments at nonpower reactor facilities . Although 
not as strong as those conducted by INPO, the TRTR assessments completed to 
date have been effective and have been well-received by the affected 
licensees. The TRTR therefore has significantly improved the nonpower reactor 
licensee's capability to conduct and be credited for effective self
assessments. At the facilities evaluated by the TRTR, NRC has been able to 
conduct reduced-scope inspections. lhe TRTR is also participating in the 
review of a draft of NRC's standard guide and standard review plan for 
nonpower reactors. The group also sponsors an annual meeting to discuss 
relevant issues to provide a forum for the exchange of operating experience 
information among its members. 

The role of industry groups in the regulation of nuclear materials is 
relatively fragmented in comparison to the power reactor industry. No broad 
industrywide advocacy or technical assistance groups represent the interests 
of all materials licensees or even classes of materials licensees. Materials 
licensees in the same class often view one another as competitors in the 
markets they serve and therefore do not normally seek to share technical 
information that an industry group might facilitate. Fuel manufacturers are 
an example of a licensee class that does not have an industry group because of 
the competitive economic environment. Fuel cycle facilities protect and 
withhold information from one another as proprietary in order to maintain 
their co111T1ercial advantage . Nevertheless, selected groups do interact with 
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NRC on regulatory matters of interest that can affect materials licensees, 
although they may or may not be representative of the interests of affected 
licensees. For example, the Steel Manufacturers Association (SMA} has 
reported various incidents involving unintended smelting of devices containing 
byproduct material and contamination of facilities owned or operated by SMA 
members. 

4. Role of Professional Societies 

NRC develops rules and related regulatory standards 1 and guidance for power 
reactor, nonpower reactor, and materials licensees consistent with the 
requirements of applicable laws. The development of these rules and related 
standards provides the basis for much of the agency's licensing and 
operational safety oversight activities. In addition to industry group 
participation, NRC relies extensively on the significant participation of 
technical, scientific, and engineering societies and institutes, with 
recognized expertise, in meeting its regulatory responsibility to adopt or 
establish regulatory standards it deems necessary or desirable. In addition, 
the certification activities of professional societies have been credited by 
NRC as providing an effective means of ensuring the qualification of personnel 
in selected industry technical positions and of nuclear-grade equipment. 

NRC participates in the development and review of the national consensus-based 
codes and standards sponsored by the technical, scientific, and engineering 
professional societies. The professional societies that participate in the 
development and review of these codes and standards involve a broad range of 
disciplines and include societies such as the American Society of Mechanical 
Engineers (ASME), Institute of Electrical and Electronics Engineers, American 
Society for Testing and Materials, American Society of Civil Engineers, and 
American Concrete Institute (ACI). The codes and standards that are 
established and referenced by NRC incorporate many years of accepted, good 
engineering practice and are relied on to provide a rational basis for many 
NRC regulations. These codes and standards have general industry consensus 
and thus are more readily accepted by industry. NRC regulatory guides and 
standard review plans often reference national codes and standards that NRC 

1 Other Federal agencies such as the Environmental Protection Agency, 
the Occupational Safety and Health Administration, and the Department of 
Transportation establish regulatory standards for industries and activities 
that they regulate. In selected cases, standards established by other 
agencies may be applicable to NRC licensees. 
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has endorsed. In a few cases, standards endorsed by a professional society 
(e.g., ACI, ASME) are referenced directly in NRC regulations. Without 
national codes and standards, NRC would have to develop the engineering bases 
for many more of its rules and regulations. 

Conmittees and subcommittees involved in the writing of codes and standards 
often consist of expert representatives from a broad range of organizations 
including NRC, licensees, and industry equipment suppliers and service 
vendors. However, after the Office of Standards Development was abolished, 
NRC's emphasis on standards development declined. Additionally, although NRC 
staff participation in standards development is still significant, the depth 
of the staff's experience and expertise has diminished as the most senior 
members of the staff have left the agency. A growing gap has developed 
between the more recently emergent areas of industry activity and NRC 
oversight and the availability of standards needed to ensure consistent and 
effective performance. This gap has been particularly evident in those 
activity areas that are evolving from a rigorous compliance basis to 
performance-based and risk-informed insights. Recent inappropriate 
application of risk considerations resulted in, or had the potential to cause, 
serious noncompliance with the licensing basis. These events have occurred 
partly because standards are not evolving and being made current with the 
changing regulatory approach. 

Industry participation in professional society standards writing committees 
has also declined as licensee and vendor organizations have reduced their 
staffing and cut back on spending for activities not directly related to day
to-day operations. Revisions to existing codes and standards of importance to 
safety are not being as act i vely supported by industry. Many licensees feel 
that the current codes and standards are adequate and do not need to be 
upgraded to incorporate more recent safety information and insights. For 
example, one licensee has proposed a permanent freeze on updating facility 
inservice inspection programs to the 1987 version of the ASME Boiler and 
Pressure Vessel Code, Section XI, to avoid the cost of updating its inservice 
inspection programs every 10 years to reflect the newest Section XI. 

For power reactors, it appears that NEI has recently begun to recognize the 
need to revitalize licensee participation in industry standards development in 
order to pursue the advancement of industry initiatives to amend NRC 
regulations (e.g., development of new codes and standards for risk-informed 
inservice testing and inservice inspection). 

NRC does not rely extensively on codes and standards in most aspects of 
materials licensing and regulation. The primary exceptions are in the areas 
of radiography, sealed source users, and well logging, if the source capsule 
is engineered according to ASME codes and standards. NRC places a high level 
of reliance on the ASME codes for ensuring integrity of the capsule. 
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Experience with source capsule leakage indicates that application of the ASME 
codes has been moderately effective. It is also anticipated that NRC 
endorsement of and reliance on professional society codes and standards will 
play a major role in the area of high-level waste (HLW), particularly the 
licensing basis of the HLW repository. 

Professional societies made important ear ly contributions to public health and 
safety through their certification programs for technical personnel and 
nuclear- grade equipment. For example, ASME Boiler and Pressure Vessel Code, 
Section III, is referenced in NRC regulations as providing an acceptable 
licensing basis for nuclear-grade vessels and piping components. Since the 
1970s ASME has supplied certifications for completed vessels and piping that 
met the design and manufacturing criteria in Section III. ASME certifies 
inspectors in the manufacturing organization as being qualified and authorized 
to conduct inspections of design and fabrication activities in order to 
determine whether a manufactured component has met the requirements of Section 
III. Components meet all Section III acceptance criteria receive an "N" stamp 
to visibly demonstrate that they have met the requirements of the code. The 
ASME certification process has been very effective in ensuring that components 
meet NRC requirements. This certification process has received a large amount 
of credit from NRC as an acceptable and efficient alternative to full-scope 
NRC inspections. 

The Health Physics (HP) Society has also established standards for the 
position of health physicists. Individuals who meet the criteria for 
acceptance are recognized as certified health physicists. HP certification 
has been effective in ensuring that qualifications in the field are maintained 
at a high level. Additionally, the American Society for Non-Destructive 
Testing, in cooperation with NRC, developed a program for certifying 
radiographers that may be incorporated into 10 CFR Part 34. 

In the medical area, the American Board for Nuclear Medicine, the American 
Board of Radiology, the Society for Nuclear Medicine, the American College of 
Nuclear Pharmacists, and other professional societies play a significant role. 
For example, NRC relies on certifications by the American Board for Nuclear 
Medicine and the American Board of Radiology as a means of determining if a 
physician may be an authorized user. 

5. Recent NRC/Industry Efforts Result in Further Reliance on Licensee 
Activities 

In the last several years, the staff has worked with industry on a number of 
activities to increase the efficiency and effectiveness of the operating 
reactor licensing function. Additionally, changes have been implemented in 
the inspection program to incorporate a performance-based and risk-informed 
approach in apportioning the limited NRC inspection resources and 
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acknowledging good safety performance. In many cases these activities have 
resulted in the staff increasing its reliance on licensee safety oversight as 
an acceptable alternative to NRC full-scope technical review, inspection, or 
examination activities. Several of these activities are described in the 
following paragraphs. 

Licensed Operator Examinations 

To further credit licensees for effective operator training and qualification 
programs (and reduce NRC costs), NRC amended 10 CFR Part 55 in early 1994. 
The revision removed the requirement for operators to pass an NRC-conducted 
requalification examination, and the staff changed its involvement to one of 
inspection oversight. With the rule change, licensees rather than NRC 
personnel prepare, conduct, and grade requalification examinations and conduct 
operating tests. These additional licensee responsibilities are conducted 
under NRC oversight. Inspection results to date indicate that licensees have 
been effective in administer ing requalification examinations and operating 
tests. 

In 1995 the staff proposed to change the manner in which NRC administers its 
initial operator licensing program in view of the present performance level of 
industry training programs. The staff proposed to further recognize industry 
good performance by revising its procedures to rely on licensees to draft and, 
in part, conduct the initial reactor operator licensing examinations with NRC 
oversight. NRC would continue to approve all examinations and conduct the 
operating tests. Licensees already possess the expertise to conduct candidate 
evaluations as part of their accredited training programs. A pilot program is 
under way to evaluate the feasibility of this change. 

Standard Technical Specifications 

Up until the last few years , the staff has not relied significantly on power 
reactor licensee safety eval uations for facility changes that required a 
change to the facility technical specifications (TSs). Over the last several 
years, as part of TS improvement activities, NRC has revised the criteria for 
TS content contained in 10 CFR 50.36 to approve standard technical 
specifications (STSs). Licensees can utilize the revised criteria of 10 CFR 
50.36 to relocate provisions of existing TSs to other licensee-controlled 
documents, either completely through conversion to STSs, or particularly 
through u1ine-item 11 TS improvements. Licensees who convert to STSs or make 
line-item improvements can conduct their own safety evaluations to change 
these relocated provisions without NRC review and approval. Accordingly, 
under the revised criteria of 10 CFR 50.36, NRC now relies on licensee safety 
analyses and evaluations conducted under 10 CFR 50.59 for changes to the 
relocated provisions. 

RELEASE DATE: SEPTEMBER 16, 1996 41 OSI 13 



• 

DSI 13 THE ROLE OF INDUSTRY 

Co11111itment Management 

As described in SECY 95-300, the staff has recently endorsed industry guidance 
defining the term •commitment• and a change process for licensee conunitments. 
The endorsed guidance gives licensees a structured procedure for changing 
co11111itments made to NRC, including the option to modify or delete co11111itments 
determined to be of little or no safe~y significance, without NRC approval. 

Changes for Quality Assurance, Emergency Preparedness, and Security Plans 

For each of these topic areas, the staff has plans or has been actively 
working with industry to develop industry guidelines or staff guidance 
including acceptance criteria. These guidelines or guidance would permit 
licensees to implement changes to or reduce commitments in their security 
plans, emergency plans, and QA programs without prior staff review as long as 
the underlying regulations are met. 

Inspection Credit 

The expanded application of a performance-based and risk-informed approach to 
NRC's inspection program has resulted in inspection emphasis being placed on 
elements of licensee activities most important to reactor safety, and 
recognizing licensee performance as the basis for managing inspection 
resources. The few top performing power reactor plants (i.e., those with SALP 
Category I ratings in most areas) are now given credit by having to undergo 
only the core and generic safety issues inspections. All other plants are 
given less credit by having to undergo additional plant-specific regional 
initiative inspections based on their performance in various SALP functional 
areas. 

In the materials area, performance also affects the level of NRC inspection 
effort. As stated in "anual Chapter 2800, •Materials Inspection Program," 
licensees with good performance are given credit by extension of the schedule 
for the next inspection by NRC. For materials licenses with poor performance 
inspection frequency is increased. NRC has recently given the practice of 
crediting licensees for greater emphasis. 
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6. The Federal Aviation Administration Approach 

The Federal Aviation Administration (FAA) approach2 to certifying aircraft 
recognizes that FAA engineers cannot review each of the thousands of drawings, 
calculations, reports, and tests; yet the agency must be certain that the 
design for a new airplane meets all of the regulatory requirements. The 
certification process thus depends not on,y on a review of high quality by FAA 
but also on the assistance rendered by employees of the aircraft 
manufacturers--the designated engineering representatives, who review the 
design and design process to make sure, on behalf of the agency, that all 
aspects of the regulations are met. These "designees" hold key technical 
positions and are usually selected from the ranks of the firm's more senior 
engineers, who typically have 15 to 20 years of experience. Designees are 
usually nominated by the applicant but are appointed by the FAA regional 
director only after he or she is satisfied with their personal and 
professional qualifications and experience. In this capacity, designees are 
bound by the same requirements, instructions, procedures, and interpretations 
as FAA employees. Engineers employed with FAA are about one-tenth the number 
of engineers employed by the manufacturers. Thus, the designated engineering 
representative system enables FAA to have a substantially increased number of 
highly qualified technical persons determining whether all of the pertinent 
regulations and procedures have been satisfied. However, FAA does not defer 
or delegate any of its responsibilities to the designees, reserving to itself 
the approval of major elements of the certification process (e.g., major 
design philosophy affecting safety) . 

2 "Improving Aircraft Safety," National Academy of Sciences Report, June 24, 
1980 
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American Society of Mechanical Engineers 

Boiling-Water Reactor 

Code of Federal Regulations 

Department of Energy 

Electric Power Research Institute 

Federal Aviation Administration 

Federal Advisory Committee Act 

Full-Time Equivalent 

General Accounting Office 

General Electric 

High-Level Waste 

Health Physics 

Incident Investigation Team 

Information Notice 

Institute of Nuclear Power Operations 

Memorandum of Agreement 

Nuclear Energy Institute 
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ACRONYMS (continued) 

Nuclear Plant Reliability Data System 

Nuclear Safety Board 

Nuclear Steam Supply System 

Operations and Maintenance Reminder 

Performance Indicator 

Probabilistic Risk Assessment 

Pressurized-Water Reactor 

Quality Assurance 

Quality Management 

Regulatory Response Group 

Rad i ation Safety Officer 

Systematic Assessment of Licensee Performance 

Simplified Boiling-Water Reactor 

Significant Event Evaluation and Information Network 

Significant Event Notification 

Significant Event Report 

Steel Manufacturers Association 

Significant Operating Experience Report 

Systems, Structures, and Components 

Standard Technical Specifications 

Test, Research, and Training Reactors 
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TS 

USQ 

Technical Specifications 

Unreviewed Safety Question 
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